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KAB HOSTS WATER WEEK SYMPOSIUM 
 

The Uganda Water and Environment Week (UWEWK) is a week-long

annual event that is organized by the Ministry of Water and 

Environment (MWE) through the Water Resources Institute (WRI). 

The UWEWK has become a WRI flagship program and provides an 

interface between sector stakeholders for knowledge exchange, 

dialogue, and learning for the improvement of Uganda’s water and 

environment resources. The event integrates physical and virtual 

activities that take place both before and during the week, to 

engage and exchange 

information on   water and 

environment management 

and development in general 

and across various sectors of 

the economy. 

 

COMMUNITY 

ENGAGEMENT: 
KAB HOSTS WATER 

WEEK SYMPOSIUM 

TEACHING: 

KABSOM TRAINS 

HEALTH OFFICERS 

FROM KIGEZI   

RESEARCH & 

INNOVATION: 
KAB & MAK TO 

COLLOBORATE  

KABALE UNIVERSITY  
QUARTERLY NEWSLETTER 

The Vice-Chancellor, Prof. Joy Kwesiga makes opening remarks during the Water week symposium 
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This year’s southwestern Uganda celebrations    were hosted in the 

Kabale district under the theme ‘Water and Environment for Peace 

and Socioeconomic Transformation of Uganda’. Among the many 

activities that took place, was a scientific symposium and student 

debate that were both hosted by Kabale University (KAB). There was 

also an exhibition by the ministry and other key stakeholders.  

 

In her remarks before opening the symposium, the Kabale University 

Vice-chancellor, prof. Joy C Kwesiga welcomed the guests to the 

symposium. She emphasized the issue of sustainable use of 

environmental resources to avoid loss of soil fertility. She mentioned 

how the KAB strategic plan highlights the issue of sustainability. She 

pointed out the University ’s efforts in supporting the farmer field 

schools, and focus on research. She emphasized KAB’s commitment 

to continue working with various stakeholders to ensure we keep a 

safe environment.     

 
KAB HOSTS VISITORS FROM ABSA BANK  

 On Wednesday 15th March, Kabale University hosted a team of 

visitors from the ABSA bank Head Office and Kabale Branch. The 

team was led by the ABSA Kabale bank branch Manager Mr Nicholas 

Turyamuhaki. They were received by the Vice Chancellor Prof. Joy 

Kwesiga at her office. She welcomed them to Kabale and in 

particular to KAB. She expressed her happiness at receiving them. 

She gave them a brief background of the University, its current 

status, and future growth aspirations. 

The team discussed different avenues of engagement and possible 

partnerships in the future. The visitors also sought gaps in the 

University that the bank would be able to fill with its offerings.  The 

ABSA team was appreciative of the partnership the University has 

had with them over the years and in the service of the country by 

training professionals. 

The team promised that the bank shall donate a tent to the 

University for use in the University’s outdoor activities. The Vice 

Chancellor appreciated the visit and welcomed the visitors to a 

guided tour of the University. 
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aliquam, nibh a. Diam 

nobis, erat natoque integer 

fringilla viverra. Fermen 

 

KAB AT A GLANCE  

https://www.absa.co.ug/personal/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_staff/prof-joy-c-kwesiga/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_staff/prof-joy-c-kwesiga/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_unit/office-of-the-vice-chancellor/
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KAB And MAK Explore Ways Of 

Working Together On Research 

Kabale University  in March hosted a team from the Makerere 

University Research Innovations Fund. The team held meetings with 

different stakeholders at KAB. They discussed ways to engage and 

assess possible avenues of collaboration for research and 

innovations. In the opening meeting where they met with members 

of the University Management, Heads of Faculties, Directorates, and 

institutes, they expressed optimism about the growth of research at 

KAB. 

The Team was led by Dr. Zahara Nampewo and Professor Robert 

Wamala who shared their experience at the Makerere University  

Research and Innovations Fund. Key to note was the ability to use 

government-granted research funds appropriately to expand 

the University ’s publication abilities. The Director for Research and 

Publication, Prof Natal Ayiga was thankful for the team and 

appealed to them to maintain an open working relationship that will 

see KAB’s research promoted to another level. 

In his remarks, the Deputy Vice Chancellor of Academic Affairs Prof. 

Benon Basheka pointed out the strategic location of KAB as a unique 

research hub. The University ’s geographic location places it in an 

environment of great research potential given the multi-ethnic 

wealth in the neighbouring countries of Congo, Rwanda, Burundi, 

and Tanzania.  He emphasized that research funding and 

collaboration should target harnessing the individual capacity of 

researchers and the institutional capacity of KAB. 

The team held an in-depth discussion to familiarize themselves with 

KAB’s research readiness. They discussed procedures for managing 

research grants, research dissemination, community engagement, 

and key challenges of the region.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

After the meeting, 

MAK Research and 

Innovations team 

pose for a photo with 

the KAB staff. 

Monday 14th March 

2022 

On Wednesday, the 9th of March, 

the Dean of the Faculty of 

Engineering, Technology, Applied 

Design and Fine Art Assoc. Prof 

Moses Twesigye-omwe meets with  

Prof. Konstantin Kazakov from 

Bulgaria University  of Structural 

Engineering & Architecture (VSU) 

"Lyuben Karavelov" - Sofia. They 

discussed matters of 

collaboration in Teaching and 

Research. 

INTERNATIONAL 
COLLABORATIONS 

https://www.kab.ac.ug/
https://rgt.mak.ac.ug/staff-profiles/dr-robert-wamala
https://rgt.mak.ac.ug/staff-profiles/dr-robert-wamala
https://rif.mak.ac.ug/
https://rif.mak.ac.ug/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/research/publications/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_unit/directorate-of-research-and-publications/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_unit/directorate-of-research-and-publications/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_unit/office-of-the-deputy-vice-chancellor-academic-affairs/
https://kabalemc.go.ug/
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On the 4th of March 2022, a team from KAB was at 

the Kasese Secondary School to participate in the 

student career’s day. Among others, the 

representatives from KAB participated in briefing 

the learners about their possible career choices.  

 

The event was presided over by the State Minister 

of ICT and National Guidance Hon. Godfrey 

Kabyanga Baluku, kiime. A consignment of 

souvenirs including notebooks, and calendars (wall 

& desk), were delivered to the participants, the 

Chairperson of the Board of Governors, the 

Headteacher, and teachers. The Head Teacher 

welcomed all the guests who came to the career 

day. 

 

The school’s students received branded pens from 

the KAB. The Senior Communications and 

Branding Officer, Godfrey Sempungu, and Dr. 

Christine Ampumuza a lecturer from the Faculty of 

Economics and Management Sciences made 

pitches about KAB to the audience that was 

composed of other guests from the corporate world, 

Alumni, and teachers. The old students of the school 

who turned up at the event shared their post-high 

school experiences and words of counsel to the 

current students. 

 

 The minister expressed his appreciation for the 

University’s efforts in training professionals. The 

headmaster of the school revealed some plans for 

the development of the school and encouraged the 

students to be good beacons of hope everywhere 

they go.                    

 

Kabale University Participates In 
Kasese Secondary Career’s Day 

Briefing 

https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_unit/faculty-of-economics-and-management-sciences/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/university_unit/faculty-of-economics-and-management-sciences/
https://www.kab.ac.ug/
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Kabale University has a longstanding relationship with 

the French Embassy in Uganda. Under this relationship, 

we have received several equipment to support learning 

at KAB. The French Embassy has supported several 

student & staff projects at KAB.  As one of the activities 

sponsored by the French Embassy under FSPI (Solidarity 

Fund for Innovative Projects) entitled; French as a 

language of Communication “French as a language of 

Education, Consolidating the learning of French in a 

University environment”, a fund was allocated for two 

people to go for a two-weeks training programme in 

French for Specific Purposes (FOS) and French as a 

Foreign Language (FLE) in France.  

 

The training was to equip participants and teachers of 

French with modern and better teaching and learning 

skills of the language. Two candidates, Ms. Christine 

Kyomukama, a Teaching Assistant and Patron of the 

French Club, and Ms Sarah Kabugho, a Year III student of 

Bachelor of Arts with Education- French and Geography 

represented the French Department in the training in 

Besançon-France. They had their lessons at CLA (Centre 

de Linguistique Appliquée), Université de Franche-

Comté. 

Women of influence 

held a round table 

talking session on 

key issues on 

Women’s Day. 

Notable among 

these were issues of 

wellness and good 

living and uplifting 

themselves whilst 

coping with work 

generated challenges 

WOMEN OF 
INFLUENCE 

AT KAB 
(WIKAB)  

FROM KABALE TO BESANÇON-FRANCE 
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On the 26th March 2022, Prof. Joy C. Kwesiga 

and Prof. Manuel Muranga, and a good many 

other people from Kigezi and elsewhere 

attended the launch of a book in Rukiga-

Runyankore entitled "Ntebeza eby'Aba Kare" by 

John Twinomusinguzi. This was at the home of 

Mr and Mrs John Twinomusinguzi, in Bulindo, 

Kiira, Wakiso District.  John Twiunomusinguzi 

was at the same time celebrating his 80th 

birthday, which fell on 23rd March. The book 

adds to the scarce sources of Rukiga-

Runyankore books.  Mr Twinomusinguzi is a 

retired economist and corporate manager - 

having served as the Head of Uganda 

Development Bank and a Senior Officer in the 

Commonwealth Secretariat in London.  His 

literary skills were lauded by Prof. M. Muranga 

of the Institute of Language Studies, Kabale. 

University.  As you will note from the photo, 

the book launch event was attended by many 

distinguished people of Kigezi.  The Chancellor 

of Kabale University, Prof. G. Mondo 

Kagonyera, officiated at the ceremony.  The 

book contains rhymes, proverbs and folktales 

of the Bakiga, taken with due acknowledgment 

largely from the linguistically excellent works 

of the late Omugurusi Festo Karwemera (1925-

2020), who was in 2018 awarded an Honorary 

Doctorate of Literature of Kabale University. 

Twinomusinguzi provides amazingly beautiful 

English renderings and interpretations of four 

well-known folktales ("Ka nze kusheenyera 

taata, azaire"; "Etakabaagirwe teba nyama"; 

KABALE UNIVERSITY CHANCELLOR, PROF. MONDO KAGONYERA 

OFFICIATES AT LAUNCH OF RUKIGA-RUNYANKORE BOOK 

Those in the picture from left to right are, Mrs. Enid Twinomusinguzi, Prof. Joy Kwesiga 
(Vice-Chancellor, Kabale University), Prof. Ezrah Suruma (Chancellor, Makerere University), 
Mr John Twinomisinguzi, Prof. George Mondo Kagonyera, Mr Ishmaels Kabananukye, Rev, Fr. 
Dr. Francis Ndamira, Rt. Rev. Dr. Edward Muhima, Lt. Gen. John Tumukunde, and Rev. Prof. 
Manuel J.K. Muranga. 
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"Naakutanga okuzimu, wantanga kunuuka"; and 

"Oburungi tigwo mutima"); language-based 

explanations of 27 common proverbs; as well 

as concise introductory commentaries on 23 

rhymes, many of which most Bakiga who grew 

up within the Rukiga-speaking environment 

will be familiar with, e.g. 

"Kaamushungushungu", "Nzinira Rutuuhe", 

"Kiisamutuutu", "Mp' enkoni, mp' enkoni, mp' 

enkoni". A word of appreciation must go to the 

editor of the book, Olivia Kim Kamarebe, who 

is the author's daughter, which, by the way, 

shows how successful Mr Twinomusinguzi has 

been in passing on his native language to 

posterity - an example we should all follow. 

The two illustrators, John Baptist Tumuhaise 

and Patricia Businge, also deserve special 

mention: their beautiful, very expressive 

colour illustrations are without doubt examples 

of some of the finest of this type of art. With 

this book, John Twinomusinguzi has earned 

himself a secure place among the promoters of 

our language and culture. May he go on to 

produce more work of this genre!  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

LITERATURE STUDENTS 

CELEBRATED THE 

INTERNATIONAL MOTHER 

LANGUAGE DAY 

Kabale University second-year 

literature students celebrated 

International Mother Language Day on 

the 21st of February in their own 

style. They gathered to listen to 

poetry in Rukiga written by Racheal 

Atuheire and recited by Olivah 

Atukunda. The thirty minutes 

celebration took place at the main 

campus of Kabale University on 

Kikungiri hill, outside Sarah Ntiro 

block. 

International Mother Language Day is 

celebrated worldwide. For the 

second-year Literature students, led 

by their lecturer, Prof. Egara kabaji, 

it was a time to celebrate through 

poetry and dance. The theme for this 

year’s Mother Language Day is “Using 

technology for multilingual learning; 

challenges and opportunities.” 

According to Barnabas Akimanzi, the 

class coordinator,” it was a good 

experience to celebrate our language, 

“It was his view that we set aside 

time every year to celebrate mother 

language day. This is one of the 

unique opportunities that Kabale 

University offers students through its 

various learning programmes. The 

ability for the students to be able to 

appreciate and promote their native 

languages is a greatly cherished 

opportunity in many professions.  
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In keeping in line with its mandate of 

empowering students with a multiplicity of 

skills, Kabale University has launched a 

creative writing project. The project, which 

will involve a series of workshops, is running 

from February to May 2022. The workshops are 

intended to equip all students interested in 

creative writing with the skills to write a 

variety of literary works. Prof. Egara Kabaji, a 

visiting Scholar from Kenya on the Inter-

University Council of East Africa (IUCEA) 

Mobility Programme, spearheads this project. 

Dr Constance Tukwasibwe, the Head of the 

Department of English Language, officially 

launched the project. 

 

Prof. Egara Kabaji, a renowned scholar and 

creative writer, will be running the workshops 

until May 2022 when, it is expected, that the 

participants will have acquired the necessary 

skills to write publishable creative 

works.  Speaking during the launch, Prof. Egara 

Kabaji, noted that the 21st century has created 

many opportunities for creative writers to 

prosper. “There are so many opportunities for 

marketing creative works,” He argued that 

only those who are determined and ready to 

work hard will succeed as writers. “Writing is 

an intensive process. It is one percent 

inspiration and ninety-nine percent 

perspiration,” he said. 

Quoting Sydney Sheldon, the re-known 

prolific American writer, Prof. Kabaji asked 

students not to start with hope for big money 

from writing. “Money follows success in 

mastering the skills and writing well”. Prof 

Kabaji said. 

He emphasized that it is important to set up a 

disciplined schedule if you have to complete 

your project. Those interested in becoming 

writers should not only write when the muse 

sits on their shoulders. Kabaji noted that there 

are two kinds of writers: those who want to 

write and those who have to write”. Many 

people want to be writers but they are not 

ready to pay the price of being writers. 

Prof. Kabaji noted that writing is an exciting 

profession. The writer can play the role of a 

god. He creates his exciting worlds and puts 

people and other wonderful creatures in this 

world, which he controls. 

The workshops are meant to arouse the 

imagination of aspiring creative writers and 

infuse a variety of qualities important for a 

writer. These qualities include persistence, 

perseverance, empathy, style patience, hard 

work, and a sense of purpose. 

In her remarks, Dr Constance Tukwasibwe 

thanked the students for embracing the 

programme. She asked the participants to find 

a way of sustaining the programme even after 

Prof. Egara Kabaji’s visit ends in May 2022. 

Through their representative, Nyakato Sylvia, 

the student expressed their gratitude for the 

initiative. “The program will enable us to 

discover our hidden potential as creative 

writers,” she said

 

DEPARTMENT OF ENGLISH 

LANGUAGE HOLDS CREATIVE 

WRITING WORKSHOPS 
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Kabale University (KAB), together with other partners, is 

offering a custom-tailored learning opportunity to in-service 

teachers in southwestern Uganda! This flexible e-Learning 

programme shall allow in-service teachers to acquire a 

Bachelor in Primary Education (BEP) degree by studying at 

their convenience and pace, without having to travel to the 

University (except for examinations). This partnership has 

been greatly boosted by a donation from the Canadian 

government, and the implementation is supported by the 

Canadian Institute of Mass Communication (CIMC). 

Under this highly flexible and contextualized learning 

programme, enrolled teachers will receive distance education 

through Educational Lecture Videos (ELVs) provided on 

computers at a Local Study Centre. Students who cannot come 

to the Study Centres, particularly women, will be given Mobile 

Video Players (containing the ELVs) along with solar power 

chargers so that they can study from the comfort of their 

homes or workplaces. There have been collaborative efforts 

to develop instructional material which will also be provided 

to students. A well-furnished state-of-the-art e-Learning 

centre of excellence is being set up at Kabale University under 

this project. 

On 31 January 2022, Mr 

Santosh Shail, Executive 

Director of the Canadian 

Institute of 

Mass Communication 

(CIMC), officially handed 

over to Kabale University 

the following equipment, 

donated by the 

Government of Canada, for 

the implementation of the 

“Blended E-Learning 

Project for the 

Empowerment of Women in 

Uganda”. Among others, 

this equipment included: 

• Full set of Audio-

Visual Equipment 

for the production 

of Education 

Lecture Videos, 

including 2 laptops, 

2 video cameras, 2 

lapel microphones, 

2 lights, tripods, 

headphones, 

external speakers, 

and accessories 

• 30 All-in-one 

Desktop Computers 

for District Study 

Centres of Kabale 

University  

• 6 portable External 

Hard Disk Drives 

(HDD) of 5TB 

storage capacity 

each, for storage of 

ELVs and transfer to 

Study Centres 

• 30 SD Card Reader 

Adapters 

• 250 micro SDXC 

Flash Cards (64GB ) 

with Adapters 

CANADIAN SUPPORT TO BOOST 

KAB’S EFFORTS OF TAKING 

LEARNING TO LEARNERS 
 

Some of the donated equipment, all-in-one computers 
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• 250 Mobile Video Players (hand-held devices) with 

earphones 

• 250 Solar Charger devices (to charge the video players) 

This project is designed to test an innovative solution that 

promotes gender equality and empowers women in the 

teaching profession in Uganda. It is a direct response to the 

recently approved National Teacher Policy that threatens to 

exacerbate gender disparities in a largely patriarchal country 

such as Uganda. It is a trial run of an innovative locally-driven 

prototype technology solution to measure behavioral changes 

in target beneficiaries (women in-service teachers) in 

selected districts of southwestern Uganda, aiming to validate 

the test results for future scalable and replicable applications 

for greater impact. 

Specifically, the project is testing a two-pronged solution that 

involves: i) widespread sensitization and capacity-building 

campaigns that highlight the importance of women’s socio-

economic participation in Uganda; and ii) a cost-effective, 

blended, and decentralized e-learning program that will allow 

women to upgrade their teaching certifications without having 

to travel to universities or regularly access the Internet. The 

project is hosted at the Kabale University Faculty of 

Education, and implemented in partnership with Global 

Affairs Canada, the Canadian Institute of Mass Communication 

(CIMC), CEED Concordia, 

and Action for 

Development (ACFODE). 

The results of this test 

project will provide critical 

insight into the potential 

for transformative change 

in Uganda’s education 

system using a community-

driven blended learning 

solution that seeks to 

dismantle gender barriers 

and empower women 

Teachers to continue their 

participation in the 

workforce. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 

Guests from CEED Concordia in Canada pose for a photo with some 

members of the KAB Management 
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Prof. EGARA KABAJI obtained his PhD 

degree from The University of South Africa 

(UNISA).  He is the only professor of Literary 

Communication in Kenya. He is both a 

literary critic and a creative writer. Kabaji  

contributes on a multiplicity of platforms 

including publications in refereed journals, 

books, broadcast, and print mass media. He 

is a public intellectual who writes 

passionately on literature, culture, and 

education. Prof. Kabaji is perhaps one of the 

most prolific writers of children’s literature 

in Kenya with over thirty publications. Prof. 

Kabaji is a Fulbright Scholar. His latest 

venture is the establishment of EGARA 

KABAJI TV, a YouTube Channel dedicated to 

research and academic content. 

SANTOSH SHAIL is Director of the Canadian 

Institute of Mass Communication (CIMC), a 

non-profit organization that develops and 

manages Learning Management Systems for 

affordable, relevant, and convenient 

distance education. He has comprehensive 

experience in the production of broadcast 

media in the genres of educational 

television, documentaries, public service 

announcements, News, telefilms, and 

corporate publicities. He has worked on 

international development projects for the 

World Bank, UNESCO, UNICEF, and WHO. He 

has served as an Educational Media 

Consultant for the Indira Gandhi National 

Open University, India, and the 

Commonwealth of Learning, Canada. 

Santosh received the 2007 ‘International 

Media Achievement Award’ in India, in 

recognition of his accomplishments in global 

education projects, and for enabling 

capacity building in developing communities 

in India and Ethiopia. 

Santosh is also President of Shails 

Communications Inc., a Canadian company 

incorporated in 1998, specializing in content 

creation for broadcast television and digital 

media, combining a wide range of ICT 

expertise, including interactive broadband 

streaming delivery.

 

 

 

 

KAB HOSTS GLOBAL 
SCHOLARS 

Prof. Egara Kabaji 

Mr Shantosh Shail 

https://cimcweb.com/
https://cimcweb.com/
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DR RICHARD SHAFER is a Washington State 

University Graduate Writing Centre 

consultant and editor. He is also an Emeritus 

Professor of Journalism. He was awarded a 

Fulbright Fellowship to establish a similar 

writing centre at Kabale University (KAB). Dr 

Shafer also lectures and conducts science and 

medical writing seminars and workshops. He 

is an Emeritus Professor of Journalism at the 

University  of North Dakota. He has conducted 

journalism courses and workshops in over 40 

countries for Fulbright, Soros Foundation, and 

the US State Department.  

Shafer sites the WSU Graduate Writing centre 

as a model for preparing graduate students to 

successfully conduct and publish their 

research. It is also a resource for faculty 

members who supervise postgraduate 

students. According to Shafer, the additional 

editing and writing services provided by the 

centre can save graduate committee 

members a great deal of time otherwise spent 

helping the student refine their writing to 

complete a thesis or dissertation, or 

formulate a successful academic paper or 

journal article. 

Kabale University has new but dynamic 

undergraduate and graduate programs that 

can benefit from the establishment of a 

writing centre that furthers research and 

publication, as well as its national and 

international reputation. In this regard, the 

visit of Dr Richard Shafer is timely. He is 

working together with Professor Natal Ayiga, 

the Director of the Kabale University 

Directorate of Research and Publications. 

Since arriving in early January, he has 

reviewed both academic research article 

submissions and draft proposals and concept 

papers prepared by both Faculty and graduate 

students. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DR HILAIRE NKUNZIMANA is a Senior Lecturer 

at the University of Burundi (Université du 

Burundi (UB). He is a Doctor of Engineering in 

Computer Science and Technology. He has 

many years of teaching at universities in 

Rwanda, Burundi, and other countries. He has 

several years of practice to his name as a 

programmer and computer engineer. He has 

trained in China and South Africa as well.  

 

 

Prof. Richard Shafer  

Dr Eng.Hilaire Nkuzimana  
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The Administrative Staff Association is one of 

the three staff associations at KAB. On the 

10th of March, the association members 

elected other executive members into other 

positions that had been vacant for some 

time. The newly elected officers include the 

Senior Assistant Registrars Mr Mike Lukundo 

and Ms. Ronah Arinaye Tugume. They were 

both elected to represent the association on 

the University Staff Tribunal.   

  

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

The executive committee is expected to 

forge a way forward for the progression of 

the association. The staff associations have 

the mandate of mobilising the different 

types of staff (Administrative, Academic, 

and support) and providing platforms where 

common issues affecting the members in 

these associations are raised and addressed 

appropriately. The executives for all these 

associations have the key responsibility of 

living up to this mandate. 

 NEW ASSOCIATION CHAIRPERSON 

The Administrative Staff Association sitting 

on the 10th of March 2022 at KAB 

unanimously elected Godfrey Sempungu as 

the new Chairperson of their Association. He 

replaces Mr Robert Kabagambe who 

relinquished the same position over a year 

ago. The Administrative staff in their 

meeting were optimistic to see the 

association becoming more vibrant and 

active at Kabale University . Godfrey is the 

Senior Communications and Branding Officer 

at KAB.  

 

KAB ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF ASSOCIATION ELECTS NEW 

EXECUTIVE MEMBERS 

Mr Mike Lukundo  

Ms Ronah Arinanye Tugume 
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The University counselling office offers professional support 

to all members of the KAB community. This stretches from 

individual students, staff, and groups. The students are always 

welcome to come and seek guidance and counselling for 

various challenges that they may be facing. The confidential 

counselling session has helped many to settle in and complete 

their studies.  

The counselling office also handles group counselling sessions 

to support students in case of issues that affect groups or in 

situations where the issues to discuss has not confidential. The 

guidance and counselling have helped many of the people in 

our KAB community to overcome life challenges. Some of the 

key issues we have offered support for include: social, 

emotional, psychological, environmental, and all other unmet 

expectations. 

For students peer pressure is a reality at university which 

causes many to get lost in the “crowd” as they learn to use 

and abuse drugs and substances putting their mental health at 

risk, Others start sports betting using their tuition money 

which they lose and some even drop out, many get involved in 

relationships which complicate their lives, while others 

struggle through economic hardships they face as individuals 

or as families. You are always welcome for support, remember 

a problem shared is half solved.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

 

COUNSELLING IS AVAILABLE FOR STAFF 
AND STUDENTS AT KABALE UNIVERSITY  

The 
University 
Counsellor 
holding a 
group 
counseling 
session  
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Dr Chleo Pellegrini, the Fund Le Solidarite Pour Les Projects 

Innovants (FSPI) French Project Evaluator has commended 

Kabale University for being accountable for funds from the 

French Embassy aiming at boosting and equipping students in 

institutions of higher learning which offer French, she 

announced this while meeting Kabale University Management 

team. 

 

 During their KAB campus visit on Friday 04th, February 2022 Dr 

Pellegrini who was leading the French embassy team said their 

visit was aimed at accessing an accountability report on how 

funds from the French Embassy have been utilized in the 

recently concluded project. She thanked Kabale University for 

the collaboration between the two Institutions  

  

 

Prof. Benon Basheka, the Deputy Vice Chancellor of Academic 

Affairs at Kabale University welcomed the team from the 

French Embassy and thanked them for the support. He said 

that though the project is coming to an end, further 

collaborations in different areas are welcome. He pledged on 

behalf of the University to offer total support to the French 

Embassy in necessary engagements.  

 

During the meeting, Ms. 

Lucille Fontaine- 

Cooperation Attaché (at 

the French Embassy) said 

the French Embassy 

partnering with Kabale 

University will enhance the 

region’s tourism and 

Education. She said that 

she is optimistic that the 

Embassy will keep on 

working with Kabale 

University. Lucille said,  

 

Mr Maurice M Kaitaba, the 

FSPI project coordinator at 

Kabale University in his 

remarks commended the 

French Embassy for the 

love and support rendered 

to Kabale University. He 

appealed to them to always 

remember Kabale 

University whenever there 

is an opportunity. The 

department is still in need 

of some equipment. With 

the support of the 

embassy, French at Kabale 

University will be boosted 

beyond borders". The head 

of the French department 

Mr Felix Mwesigye thanked 

the guests for coming & the 

support.  

  

GUESTS FROM THE FRENCH 
EMBASSY COMMEND KAB 

The guests from the French embassy pose for a photo with 
some of the KAB staff and students. 
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Support staff after holding a meeting with members of the University  Management 

The Kabale District Chairperson, Hon. Nelson Nsangabasheijja looks at a 
bottle of probiotic yogurt produced at the KAB Faculty of Agriculture and 
Environmental Sciences.  

Engineering students go through a practical 
session 

Guests from TV Monde, Alliance Française & 
Bonjour Kampala 

 

 PHOTOS  
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As an off-spring of the Christian Revival of Kigezi, I start this tribute with the confession that 

since I heard of the passing on of Prof. E. T Mutebile, I have been complaining to God, wondering 

why, why, and why; because of late, key founders and promoters of Kabale University (KAB) are 

being plucked from our midst at a fast rate.  Just to mention but a few: we lost Dr Joseph B. 

Byamugisha (First Chairperson of the University  Council), Hon. Manzi Tumubweinee (Third 

Chairperson of the University  Council), Eng. Ezekiel Balaba (First Chairperson of the Assembly 

of Promoters), Mr Charles Byabakama (Second Chairperson of the Assembly of Promoters), Hon. 

Avitus Tibarimbasa (Chairperson of the Steering Committee which planned for the establishment 

of KAB), and Justice Amos Twinomujuni (Second Chairperson of the Board of Trustees).  Now 

comes the bombshell of losing the KAB Chief Fund Raiser!  

 

The Governor, for that, is his name (as opposed to title) within the Kigezi community, has left 

a legacy in many aspects of life in Uganda and beyond. Many have already and continue to 

articulate his contribution to the economy of Uganda.  However, my obligation, and privilege, is 

to enlighten the public, as I applaud him, about his ability and success in building institutions.  

From this perspective, and without doubt, the late Prof. Mutebile occupies a special place in the 

founding and building of Kabale University.  

 

When the Kigezi Development Association resolved to start a university, to be owned by the 

people of Kigezi, there was no clear source of funding.  Members contributed whatever they 

A TRIBUTE TO THE LATE GOVERNOR EMMANUEL 

TUMUSIIME MUTEBILE BY THE VICE CHANCELLOR 
 

The Kabale University Chancellor, Prof. Mondo Kagonyera, together with the Vice Chancellor 

Prof. Joy C Kwesiga, and some members of the University Management, pay their last respects 

to KAB’s Chief Fund Raiser, the late Governor of the Central Bank, Prof. Emmanuel Tumusiime 

Mutebile during the Memorial Service on the 30th of January 2022 in Kigezi. 
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could. This was quickly spent on initial renovations of the premises inherited from Kabale District 

Local Government.  Professor Mutebile embarked on hosting a series of fund-raising drives to 

keep the university running.  More buildings were improved, and the first vehicle, a 14-seater 

van, to run errands was secured, among other purchases.   

 

In 2005, there was a concerted effort to recruit a Vice Chancellor who might perhaps stay longer 

than the short spells my three predecessors had spent in Kabale over the short period of less 

than three years.  Consequently, Prof. Emmanuel Tumusime Mutebile, Dr Joseph Byamugisha, 

and Justice Prof. George W. Kanyeihamba persuaded me to have a go.  They promised to top up 

my salary from their individual earnings.  It actually ended up by being the salary, rather than 

top up.  In order to make me move, Prof. Mutebile gave me a cheque to cover his six-month 

contribution – and off I went.  When the situation became tighter, he was able to fundraise for 

my salary for another eight months. He periodically sponsored me, from his own pocket, so that 

as Vice Chancellor, I could attend Kigezi gatherings, to market the University, particularly 

regarding the meetings of the International Community of Banyakigezi (ICOB) – in the USA, the 

UK, and Canada.  His Office and Home remained open to us, whenever we needed advice and 

other forms of assistance.  For example, when I needed to tap into the Presidential Science Fund 

for the construction of a Science Lecture Hall Block, he not only made an opening for me to 

explain the need to the Secretary to the Treasury, but also surrendered his luxurious Governor’s 

Vehicle to me so that I could fit into the PS/SP’s schedule!  The trip was, of course, super 

comfortable, and it yielded dividends.   

 

He was the KAB Chief Fund Raiser, not just because he was Governor of the Central Bank.  The 

underlying factor was his talent and character, which made him a unifying and respected leader 

for the people of Kigezi.  I recall one such occasion when two politicians who had sworn not to 

talk to each other found themselves simultaneously entering Prof. Mutebile’s home where the 

function was to take place.  They had no choice but greet each other, to the applause of the rest 

of us in the audience.   There are many varying interests amongst the people of Kigezi, many of 

them very divisive, but he managed to transcend these and earn the trust of the majority.   

 

It is for his attributes that when the International Community of the Banyakigezi was ready to 

form the Ugandan Chapter, there was no other person appropriate for this position, but Prof. 

Mutebile.   Once the Chapter was established, and a Patron was required, no other name came 

forward.  I believe his role here will be articulated elsewhere.   Here, I can only comment on the 

decisive manner in which he chaired these meetings, often not in a peaceful environment, but 

he was able to take command and sail through, and none would complain.    

 

Prof. Mutebile was visionary, for how else could he have earned the title of the Architect of the 

Recovery of Uganda’s Economy?  In the case of Kabale University, he supported the idea of 

establishing what we call the Bank of Uganda Chair of Economics.  The Promoters submitted a 

formal request to BOU.  As a result, the Bank makes an annual contribution of UGX 50 million for 

the promotion of the discipline of Economics – his speciality.  In these early stages, Kabale 

University was not the first port of call for many academicians.  It was not easy to recruit a 

Professor of Economics to occupy this Chair, as was required.  We could only persuade someone 

at the level of Senior Lecturer!  The Governor invited me to his Office and gave me a stern 

warning.  In his own words he stated, “I do not want to live a lie.  Either you get a Professor, or 

you forfeit this money”.   As fate would have it, our Guardian Angel directed the late Professor 



MARCH 2022  ISSUE ONE 

20 | P a g e  
 

George Alibaruho, a renowned Economist of international repute, to Kabale! We are thankful 

that the funding has continued to-date. 

 

Prof. Mutebile has also cemented his leadership because of being a man of the people.  He relates 

to all, down to the level of those running Bufunda businesses.   Many times, I have interacted 

with youths who waylay him when he visits his home in Kabale or Bunyonyi.  Once they catch his 

eye, he has been able to talk with them and guide, advise, and many times give a hand.   There 

are some youth groups that I am associated with – as a mentor and I have in the past introduced 

some of them to the Governor.  In fact, I have, in my possession, proposals that such groups had 

requested me to pass on to him, because they argued, that although they know him, he may not 

be accessible to them by virtue of his job.   

 

Prof. Mutebile’s achievements are underlined by a high level of generosity.  Every other mourner 

confirms this.  In the process, he introduced a number of youths he had supported to complete 

their education, here and abroad.  I commended his generosity, but he was quick to explain that 

if he had not been helped by philanthropists in his earlier years, he would not be where he was.  

It was a duty to reciprocate.  This is a big lesson for us Ugandans.   

 

We have lost a pillar, an institution builder, a community mobiliser, a generous and cautious man 

of integrity – expressing all these through action, humour and song.   

 

On behalf of Kabale University, and on my own behalf, I wish to convey our heartfelt condolences 

to the family, the people of Kigezi and Uganda, for this great loss.  We can only celebrate his 

excellent service to society, as we have a lot to emulate.  My deepest condolences go to Mrs 

Betty K. Mutebile, for fulfilling her vows.  She has constantly provided the support needed, and 

as a woman, I commend her most highly and hope and pray that God will provide the strength 

for her to go through this very difficult time.   

 

Fare thee well, Prof. E T Mutebile, the benefactor of many!   

May his soul rest in eternal peace.    

 

 

 

The memorial service of the late Central Bank Governor, Prof.  E Tumusiime Mutebile 
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Eng. Pascal Musaazi served as the Dean, Faculty of 

Engineering, Technology and Applied Design since December 

2019. He handed over office to Assoc. Prof. Moses Twesigye-

omwe. The handover event took place on the 2nd of February 

2022 at Nyabikoni Campus. The event was witnessed by the 

representatives from the University Internal Audit Office, 

Communications and Branding Unit, the Department of 

Electrical, Mechanical and Civil Engineering and Applied 

Design and Fine Art.  

 

 

The outgoing Dean Eng. 

Pascal Musazi thanked the 

Staff for the cooperation 

they showed during his 

tenure of office as the 

Dean of the Faculty. He 

called upon all the Staff to 

continue supporting the 

incoming Dean as he 

executes his duties. 

 

The incoming Dean, Prof. 

Moses N Twesigomwe 

thanked the outgoing Dean 

for the work well done. He 

called upon Eng. Musaazi to 

offer him support such that 

he is able to add to what he 

had already put in place. 

He commended his 

predecessor for a good 

legacy he found in the 

faculty and the 

achievements noted to 

date.  The team had a joint 

tour of the faculty’s 

facilities 

  

NEW DEANS ASSUME OFFICE  
 Faculty Of Engineering, Technology, Applied Design & Fine Art 

 
 
The incoming Dean shakes hands with the outgoing Dean 

 
 
Members of staff who witnessed 
the hand over ceremony  at 
Nyabikoni.  
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Dr David Majariwa assumed office as the new Director of the 

Institute of Language Studies. He is taking over from Prof. 

Emmanuel John Muranga, who served as the Institute’s 

Director for the last two years, from December 2019 to 

January 2022. The handover ceremony took place on Tuesday 

1st of February 2022. 

 

During the Handover ceremony, the Academic Registrar, Mr 

Narcicir Tibenderana thanked Prof. Muranga for the work well 

done during his tenure. Mr Tibenderana welcomed the new 

Director to the office and called upon the staff to give him full 

support during his tenure as Director of the Institute.  

 

 

While addressing the Staff, 

the outgoing Director, 

Professor Emmanuel 

Muranga thanked Staff for 

the support accorded to 

him during his tenure of 

office. Professor Muranga 

thanked Management for 

giving him the privilege of 

serving as a Director and 

giving him a chance to 

serve the Institute as the 

Director. 

 

He further observed that 

all languages are equal and 

should be developed. He 

pointed out that currently 

many students have 

accepted Runyakitara as an 

important language. This 

was evidenced by the 2021 

O and A level enrolment.  

About twenty-eight 

thousand (28000) students 

sat for O’Level exams and 

about four thousand (4000) 

sat for A level exam in the 

language has year. “There 

is a lot of potential in 

Runyakitara and other 

languages being taught at 

Kabale University ,” he 

observed. 

 

 

Institute Of Language Studies 

The outgoing Director hands over a file to the incoming 
Director 

Some of the staff of the 
Institute who were 

present at the handover 
ceremony 
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Kabale University School of 

Medicine in partnership with 

Rotary Club International and 

Kabale Regional Referral 

Hospital launched a week-long 

cervical screening training 

workshop for some health 

workers from the Kigezi 

districts of Rukiga, Rubanda, 

Kabale, and Tororo.  

The Launch took place on 

Saturday 19th of February 2022 

at Kabale University School of 

Medicine (KABSOM) hostels in 

Makanga. 

Dr. Godwin Turyasingura, the 

Acting Dean, KABSOM, gave an 

overview of the project in his 

opening remarks.  He pointed 

out that in order to write this 

project, the team under the 

Department of Obstetrics and 

Gynecology was motivated by 

the overwhelming numbers of 

women who were reporting to 

hospitals late with cervical 

cancer which was already in 

advanced stages and beyond 

the manageable levels. At this 

stage, they could hardly do 

much besides giving only 

palliative care. As a team, 

they were concerned and 

compelled to write a proposal 

of training health workers first 

within Kabale Regional 

Referral Hospital, a project 

that was done in 2018 with 

support from Kabale 

University.  Dr. Turyasingura 

says, once cervical cancer is 

detected early, it can be 

treated and managed.  

This project was piloted way 

back in 2019 by training health 

workers from health centres 

from rural areas with support 

from Worldwide Healing 

Hands. At that time, fifteen 

(15) health workers were 

trained and cervical cancer 

screening started at those 

health centres were those 

trained health workers were 

coming from. But it was 

realized that once it’s done at 

the regional level, a small 

proportion will benefit. In 

continuation to this, the 

department sought support to 

train more hospital staff in 

cervical cancer screening and 

training.  

This project is to train health 

workers from different health 

centres across the Districts of 

Rukiga, Rubanda, and Kabale. 

Dr. Turyasingura said “in this 

project, two health workers 

from thirty-two (32) health 

centres from the 3 districts 

were trained in two phases”, 

after the training, KABSOM 

Team will continue to follow 

them up and supervise them at 

their respective health 

centres. Turyasingura believes 

that after this training the 

number of mothers visiting 

health centres for screening 

will increase and the life of our 

mothers will be enjoyable. 

He called upon well-wishers 

who can further support this 

project to support the 

mobilization of communities so 

that they can utilize the 

services at different levels to 

come on board. 

KABSOM 

together with 

Rotary international 

and the rotary club 

of Kabale trained 

health workers from 

the Districts of 

Kabale, Rubanda 

Rukiga and Tororo 

in cervical cancer 

screening and 

treatment 

TRAINING 

KABSOM TRAINS RUKIGA, RUBANDA, KABALE & TORORO DISTRICT 
HEALTH WORKERS IN CANCER SCREENING AND TREATMENT 
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In this project, a few 

participants from Tororo 

Districts were attracted to the 

program, they requested to 

participate and they were 

allowed. He thanked Rotary 

Club International through 

Rotary Club of Kabale for 

accepting to support this 

project. 

While addressing the audience 

at the launch, the Health 

Officer Kabale District Dr. 

Alfred Besigensi thanked 

Kabale University for initiating 

and coordinating the project. 

He commended Rotary 

International for supporting 

the training. He said that from 

the recent statistics, 90% of 

women from developing 

countries die because of 

cancer of the cervix. He said 

cancer of the cervix if 

diagnosed early is preventable 

and simple skills are needed in 

its screening process. He was 

very grateful for the support 

and called upon those who can 

to also think of supporting the 

treatment of other underlying 

health conditions.  He called 

upon his fellow health workers 

who were chosen for the 

training not to hide the skills 

they will have obtained after 

the training.  

Dr. Hilary Ahaisibwe, who 

represented the Director 

Kabale Regional Referral 

Hospital welcomed 

participants to the training. He 

thanked the Rotary Team and 

Kabale University School of 

Medicine for the noble activity 

that was being embarked on of 

serving our people in the 

region. He said to the 

participants that the skills that 

will be passed to you will not 

only benefit and empower you 

to serve the communities 

properly. He re-echoed the 

need to fund the mobilization 

of mothers so that numbers 

coming to receive the services 

of cancer screening can 

increase at health centres. 

The University Bursar Mr. Gad 

Twesigye represented the Vice 

Chancellor at the Launch. He 

thanked Rotary Club 

International and Rotary Club 

of Kabale for supporting this 

project, He said the University 

Management was excited 

about this entire project and 

appreciated Dr. Turyasingura 

for spearheading the 

Project.  He said the 

eradication of cancer is one of 

the major areas Rotary 

supports worldwide. He 

reiterated the University ’s 

commitment to partner with 

Rotary on many other similar 

projects in order to help our 

communities. He 

congratulated the participants 

because of the opportunity to 

attend this training.  He said, 

this will increase the health 

centres capacity in cervical 

cancer screening excises. 

The event was graced by the 

Rotary District 9214 Governor, 

Rotarian Peace Taremwa who 

launched the training. The 

District Governor thanked 

Kabale University for taking 

the lead in the project, he 

further proposed phasing of 

the project such that the 

project can be carried to other 

regions, for instance, covering 

the entire region of Kigezi, 

Greater Ankole, the western 

part of Uganda and later the 

entire country. He said that 

“Let us see the project that 

has started in Kabale grow to 

spread to other regions of the 

country, we need to always 

refer to this model that has 

started from Kabale” 

Rotarian Peace Taremwa the 

Rotary district Governer 

commended Kabale University 

for conducting this training. He 

revealed that rotary 

international is in the 

advanced stages of providing 

village ambulances throughout 

the country and said 

discussions with the Ministry of 

health are ongoing for a tax 

waiver for those items. He 

called upon members to join 

Rotary club international so 

that we join hands and move 

together to eradicate cancer 

throughout the world. 

Mr. Peace Taremwa handed 

over one Thermocoagulators to 

the representative of the 

Kabale Regional referral 

Hospital during the launch of 

the training that lasted a 

whole week.  
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IN PHOTOS  

 

ROTARY PRESIDENT OF KABALE HANDS OVER 
THERMOCOAGULATORS TO DISTRICT LEADERS 
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The Rotary District 9214 Governor, Rotarian Peace Taremwa Hands over a Thermocoagulator 
to the representative of the Director Kabale Regional Referral Hospital after he opened the 

training of health workers in Rubanda, Rukiga and Kabale. 

Participants pose for a group photo after the opening of the week long training in cervical 
cancer screening and treatment at the KABSOME Hostel at Makanga.  



MARCH 2022  ISSUE ONE 

27 | P a g e  
 

  
This year, 9-10 June 2022, 

Kabale University will host 

the International Kiswahili 

conference of the East 

African Association of 

Kiswali (Chama cha 

Kiswahili Afrika Mashariki 

(CHAKAMA)). CHAKAMA is 

an academic organization 

that seeks to bring 

together Swahili 

stakeholders from all over 

the world that identify 

themselves with Kiswahili 

and the development of its 

national, regional and 

international status and 

scholarship. 

 

The theme of the 

conference is: Kiswahili in 

the Digital Age (Kiswahili 

katika enzi za kidigitali) 

and the venue will be the 

main campus at Kikungiri. 

The conference will enable 

Kiswahili stakeholders 

from East Africa and 

beyond to pay sharp focus 

on Kiswahili research and 

knowledge dissemination. 

This is in line with the 

university’s vision of 

excelling in research, 

innovation and community 

engagement, teaching and 

learning. 

 

The CHAKAMA international conference will offer an 

important opportunity and platform for members of staff to 

carry out research, write and present academic papers. The 

conference will also provide skills which, in the long run, will 

contribute to improved research and writing skills which are 

essential for their career development. The event will also 

enhance the image of Kabale University as an institution that 

plays a proactive role in subscribing to government and 

regional efforts towards the integration of the people of East 

Africa and beyond, by promoting the teaching and use of 

Kiswahili language as a lingua Franca for East African 

countries, in particular, and the African continent, in 

general.  

It will also be a great opportunity for the University to 

highlight the status of Kiswahili as a global language that has 

potential as a tool for political, economic, social, cultural, 

educational, scientific and technological development. 

  

 

 

INSTITUTE OF LANGUAGES TO HOST KISWAHILI 
INTERNATIONAL CONFERENCE 

 

The theme of the conference is: Kiswahili in 
the Digital Age  

(Kiswahili katika enzi za kidigitali) 
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Some of the Members of the University Management after the orientation of 62 students who 
were awarded scholarships at Kabale University. The Rev. Canon James Karibwije work and 

study scholarship (20 beneficiaries), Kigezi Region scholarship (Total 42 beneficiaries) 

KAB IN PICTURES 
 

The staff of the Finance Department pose for a photo after a daylong training by Uganda 
Revenue Authority on the 17th of March 2022 at Kabale 
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A UNIVERSITY COUNCIL SESSION (10th March)  



MARCH 2022  ISSUE ONE 

30 | P a g e  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

The Head of Department in  KABSOM after a meeting with the University Management  

The Officials from the Ministry of Public Service on Friday 14th January 2022 launched a 
Human Capital Management System in Kabale University by training all members of the 

University Management and all the University’s Administrative Staff 
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The Department of Tourism in the Faculty of Economics and Management Sciences hosted the 
Tourism Officers from the Districts of Kigezi to a mentorship session of the students of 

Tourism and Hospitality Management 
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The Executive Director of Excel Hort Consult Agribusiness hub, Prof. Alex Ariho, takes the 
Vice Chancellor, Prof. Joy C Kwesiga, together with the Deputy Vice Chancellor of 

Academic Affairs, Prof. Benon C Basheka, on a guided tour of their incubation project at 
Biharwe, Mbarara City 
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the students of Kabale 

University in different 

years of study have been 

involved in school 

outreach programmes. 

They have used these 

programmes to share with 

their fellow students at 

lower levels of academia 

about future university life 

on top of other issues.  

 

A team visited Rwamucucu 

Seed Secondary school in 

Rukiga district on 4th of 

March. It was attended 

mainly by two teams; one 

from Kako Senior 

Secondary School Masaka 

and another from Kabale 

University.  In attendance 

they had Operations 

Manager of FHEAPA 

(Foundation for Health, 

Environment and Poverty 

Alleviation), Mr Muwanguzi 

Victor. 

 

The team from Kabale 

University comprised of 5 

members of the students ' 

Guild Council headed by 

the Guild President, Vice 

President and three 

Cabinet Ministers. All 

these were progressive 

students of different 

programs including; 

Education, ICT, 

Anaesthesia and Medicine and Surgery (MBCHB). 

 

The main aim of the visit was to empower/inspire/encourage 

the high school students to remain steadfast in Education 

even when the challenges brought by the Coronavirus 

pandemic are still alive amidst us.   

 

The students also sought to extend support to the young girls 

with Menstrual hygiene Materials since lack of these 

materials has time and again proven to be one of the key 

challenges that rural girls experience as a stumbling block to 

the achievement of education. They also targeted the girls 

that had become pregnant during the lockdown and they 

designed a special package for them which will help them to 

move a step in their now inescapable early motherhood. The 

plan is to follow them up to support them with skills for the 

better of their tomorrow 

 
The Guild President, H.E Godwin Aineobusingye together with 

the Vice president and other officials at Rwamacucu Seed 

Secondary School in Rukiga District 

Both the boys and girls benefited from the inspirational talks 

of the different speakers. Our shared responsibility remains 

to support the underprivileged learners to stay in school since 

education is the one tool, we can use to liberate ourselves, 

our families, and the younger generation from poverty and 

its effects.  

 

KABALE UNIVERSITY STUDENTS CONDUCT OUTREACH 
IN SECONDARY SCHOOLS 
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The teams that attended 

gave words of 

encouragement to the 

entire school community 

and we're hopeful that we 

shall reap big from 

whatever wisdom that was 

shared with them, 

especially the students 

and most notably the girl 

children. 

 

The students also gave out 

300 packets of Sanitary 

towels to the girls (all the 

girls got 3 packets of 

each), pens, pencils, 

books, tissue papers and 

other assorted items from 

Kako Senior Secondary 

School. 

Another team of students 

also went to kinyasano 

Girls school in Rukungiri 

District. 

 

A team of KAB Guild leaders led by the Guild president and other members from Kako SS stand 
for a group photo at Rwamacucu Seed Secondary School in Rukiga  
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A team of KAB Guild leaders and students of the KAB Rukungiri Student’s Association cleaned 
the Rukungiri town, met with the Municipality and District leaders and held a career talk at 

Kinyasano Girls School 
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The sports president of United States 

International University Africa (USIU-Africa) 

Mr. Bonifance Salano appreciated the Kabale 

University rugby team for having participated 

in the Africa Universities sevens 

championship that was organized by FASU 

at Makerere University. 

Kabale University team was among the three 

other Ugandan University teams that 

represented Uganda in the kings of Africa 

Rugby 7’s championship between 8th – 

10th October 2021. Kabale University Rugby 

team emerged 9th out of 12 teams that 

participated in the tournament. 

Due to the great performance exhibited in 

the tournament, Salano- the sports President 

of USA International University of Kenya 

appreciated the Kabale University Rugby 

team with a donation of two rugby balls and 

22 jerseys (T-shirts) for the team. 

Handing over the donation to the University 

Vice chancellor Prof. Joy Kwesiga, Mr. Amos 

Tukamushaba the Dean of students at Kabale 

University commended the team for having 

represented the University well throughout 

the tournament. He was optimistic that the 

team would perform better in future given 

the support it is getting. He added that the 

team was appreciated for the energy and 

spirit of teamwork exhibited during the 

tournament. 

The Vice-Chancellor Prof. Joy C 

Kwesiga congratulated the team for 

representing the university and for the great 

performance they exhibited in the 

tournament. She commended the goodwill 

gesture of the donation on behalf of KAB 

Management.

 
The Vice Chancellor receives sports equipment (jerseys and rugby balls) donated by the 

International University of East Africa to the KAB Rugby Team  

KAB RUGBY TEAM RECEIVE A DONATION OF SPORTS EQUIPMENT 
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OFFICE OF THE ACADEMIC REGISTRAR 
Call for applications 

The Academic Registrar, Kabale University, invites applications to the following postgraduate and 

undergraduate programmes for the Year 2022/2023 (August intake) under private sponsorship. 

 

ACADEMIC PROGRAMMES ON OFFER AT KABALE UNIVERSITY, 2022/2023 

 

School/Faculty/Institute & Academic 

Programmes 

Program 

code 

Duration Intake  Study time 

SCHOOL OF MEDICINE     

Master of Medicine: Paediatrics and Child health MMED:Pae 3years August Fulltime 

Master of Medicine: Obstetrics and Gynaecology MMED:Obs 3years August Fulltime 

Master of Public Health MPH 2years August Weekend  

Bachelor of Medicine and Bachelor of Surgery 

(Direct or Diploma Entry) 

KMS 5years August Fulltime  

Bachelor of Nursing Science (Direct Entry) KNS 4years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Nursing Science 

(Completion/Diploma Entry) 

KND 3years August Weekend  

Bachelor of Environmental Health Science 

(Direct or Diploma Entry) 

KHS 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Anaesthesia and Critical Care 

Medicine (Direct/Diploma Entry) 

KAN 4years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Anaesthesia (Ordinary Diploma 

Entry) 

ANK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Environmental Health Science 

(Direct or Certificate Entry) 

EHK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Medical Records Management 

(Certificate or Direct Entry) 

MRK 2years August Fulltime 

FACULTY OF EDUCATION     

Master of Educational Management and 

Administration 

EDM 2years August Weekend/Holiday 

Master of Educational Psychology MEP 2years August Weekend 

Postgraduate Diploma in Education PDE 1year August Weekend/Holiday 

Bachelor of Science with Education       

1. Physical (Physics, Mathematics, Physical 

Education, Chemistry, Computer Education) 

KEP 3years August Fulltime 

2. Biological (Biology, Chemistry, Physical 

Education) 

KEB 3years August Fulltime 

 

PROGRAMMES ON OFFER- AUGUST 2022 
SEMESTER  
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3. Economics (Economics, Mathematics, 

Geography) 

KSE 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Science with Education 

(Recess/Diploma entry)  

 3years August Holiday 

1. Biological (Biology, Chemistry, Physical 

Education) 

KEB    

2. Physical (Physics, Mathematics, Physical 

Education, Chemistry) 

KEP    

Bachelor of Arts with Education (History, 

Religious Studies, English Language Studies, 

Literature in English, French, Kiswahili, 

Runyakitara)  

KED 3years August  Fulltime 

Bachelor of Education – Secondary (diploma 

entry: all subjects) 

BES 3years August Holiday  

Bachelor of Education – Primary (Diploma Entry) BEP 2years August Holiday 

Diploma in Education – Primary (G.III Certificate 

Entry)  

EDK 2years August Holiday 

FACULTY OF AGRICULTURE AND 

ENVIRONMENT SCIENCES  

    

Master of Science in Environment and Natural 

Resources  

MEN 2years August Fulltime/ 

Weekend 

Bachelor of Environmental Science (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KES 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Agriculture and Land Use 

Management (Diploma or Direct Entry)  

BAL 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Agribusiness (Diploma or Direct 

Entry) 

KAG 3years  August Fulltime  

Bachelor of Science in Agriculture (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KSA 4years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Environment Science (Certificate or 

Direct Entry) 

ESK 2years August Fulltime 

FACULTY OF SCIENCE     

M.Sc. Mathematics  MSM 2years August Fulltime 

Higher Education Bridging Certificate (Physics, 

Mathematics, Chemistry, Biology, Agriculture, 

Economics and Geography)   

HEC 1year August Fulltime  

FACULTY OF COMPUTING, LIBRARY AND 

INFORMATION SCIENCE 

    

Master of Computer Science  MCS 2years August Weekend 

Master of Information Technology MIT 2years August Weekend 

Master of Information Science MIS 2years August Weekend 

Bachelor of Information Technology (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KIT 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Computer Science (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KCS 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Library and Information Science 

(Diploma or Direct Entry) 

KLS 3years August Fulltime 
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Bachelor of Records and Information 

Management (Diploma or Direct Entry) 

KRM 3years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Records Management (Certificate or 

Direct Entry) 

RMK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Library and Information Science 

(Certificate or Direct Entry)  

LSK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Computer Science (Certificate or 

Direct Entry) 

CSK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Information Technology (Certificate 

or Direct Entry) 

ITK 2years  August Fulltime 

FACULTY OF ENGINEERING, TECHNOLOGY, 

APPLIED DESIGN & FINE ART 

    

Bachelor of Civil Engineering (Diploma or Direct 

Entry) 

KCE 4years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Applied Design and Fine Art (Direct 

Entry) 

KDA 3years August  Fulltime  

Bachelor of Electrical Engineering (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KEE 4years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Mechanical Engineering (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KME 4years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Mechanical Engineering (Certificate 

or Direct Entry) 

MEK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Civil Engineering (Certificate or 

Direct Entry) 

CEK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Electrical Engineering (Certificate or 

Direct Entry) 

EEK 2years August Fulltime 

FACULTY OF ECONOMICS AND MANAGEMENT 

SCIENCE 

    

PhD in Business Administration (by Research)  PhDBA 3years April  Weekend 

PhD in Business Administration (by Coursework 

and Research)  

PhDBA 3years April  Weekend 

Master of Project Planning and Management MPM 2years April  Weekend  

Master of Business Administration (with 

Options:  Human Resource  Management; 

Accounting; Procurement and Logistics 

Management; Finance and Banking; 

Management; Marketing) 

MBA 2years April  Weekend 

Master of Human Resource Management MRM 2years April  Weekend  

Postgraduate Diploma in Project Planning and 

Management 

PPM 1year April  Weekend 

Postgraduate Diploma in Human Resource 

Management 

HRM 1year April  Weekend 

Postgraduate Diploma in Business 

Administration 

PGDBA 1year April  Weekend 

Master of Economics MEC 2years August Weekend 

Bachelor of Business Administration (with 

Options:  Accounting; Marketing; Finance and 

KBA 3years August Fulltime/ 

weekend 
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Banking; Human Resource Management; 

Procurement and Logistics Management) 

(Diploma or Direct Entry) 

Bachelor of Procurement and Logistics 

Management (Diploma or Direct Entry) 

KPL 3years August Fulltime/ 

weekend 

Bachelor of Arts in Economics (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KEC 3years August Fulltime 

Bachelor of Tourism and Hospitality (Diploma or 

Direct Entry) 

KTH 3years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Business Administration and 

Management (Certificate or Direct Entry)  

BAK 2years August Fulltime/ 

weekend 

Diploma in Tourism (Certificate or Direct Entry) THK 2years August Fulltime 

Diploma in Hotel Management (Certificate or 

Direct Entry) 

HMK 2years August Fulltime 

Certified Public Accountants Programme CPA 3-

10years 

August Occasional  

FACULTY OF ARTS AND SOCIAL SCIENCES      

PhD in Public Administration and Management 

(by Research) 

PhDPAM 3years April Weekend 

PhD in Public Administration and Management 

(by Coursework and Research) 

PhDPAM 3years April Weekend 

Master of Monitoring and Evaluation  MME 2years April Weekend 

Master of Public Administration & Management MPA 2years April  Weekend 

Master of Institutional Governance and 

Leadership  

MGL 1Year April  Weekend 

Postgraduate Diploma in Public Administration 

and Management  

PAM 1Year April  Weekend 

Postgraduate Diploma in Monitoring and 

Evaluation 

PME 1Year April  Weekend 

Postgraduate Diploma in Institutional 

Governance and Leadership 

PIL 1Year April  Weekend 

Bachelor of Arts in Social Sciences BSS 3years August Fulltime/ 

Weekend 

Bachelor of Public Administration and 

Management (Diploma or Direct Entry) 

KPA 3years August Fulltime/ 

Weekend 

Bachelor of Social Work and Social 

Administration (Diploma or Direct Entry) 

KSW 3years August Fulltime/ 

weekend 

Diploma in Social Work and Social 

Administration (Certificate or Direct Entry) 

SWK 2years August Fulltime/ 

weekend 

Diploma in Public Administration and 

Management (Certificate or Direct Entry) 

PAK 2years August Fulltime/ 

weekend 

INSTITUTE OF LANGUAGES      

Master of Arts in Literature  MLT 2years August Weekend 

Master of Arts in Linguistics MAL 2years August Weekend 

Diploma in Kiswahili (Direct Entry) KLK 2years August Fulltime 
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Applicants may apply ONLINE or complete a PHYSICAL FORM 

 

A. For Online Application 

Open any browser – in the address/search bar, type admissions.kab.ac.ug and search  

Click Sign up to create an application account (i.e.: set a username and password) 

Thereafter, log in and click Apply now 

Scroll through to choose the appropriate Entry Scheme and click Apply now again 

After filling in the online form, click Submit  

To pay application fee, click Pay for Form to generate the Zeepay Reference Number. One 

can present the number to any bank or bank agent and pay 50,000= plus a bank charge, or 

use Mobile Money pay method.  

 

B. For application by completing a hardcopy form: 

1. For applicants who can visit the University or one of the outlets/Liaison Offices:  

a. Obtain an application form, complete it and attach photocopies of results slips and/or 

academic transcripts (where applicable) 

b. Return the application to any of the following collection points: 

i. Kabale University Liaison Office, 3rd Floor, REEV House, Bombo Rd, Opposite Total 

Service Station, Wandegeya, Kampala 

ii. Kabale University Office, Rukungiri District Education Office, Rukungiri Municipality   

iii. Kabale University, Kikungiri Campus, Kabale Municipality 

2. If you cannot go to any of the University offices, visit www.kab.ac.ug to download the 

application form: 

a. Under Students, click Application Forms to download the application form 

b. Fill in the downloaded form, scan it along with Results Slips, Academic Transcript(s) 

(where applicable) and application fee deposit slip, and mail the scanned documents to 

admissions@kab.ac.ug  

3. To pay application fee, in either case (B. 1 & 2), open any browser and type: 

payment.kab.ac.ug and search 

a. In the displayed template, fill in the personal name, contact phone number and email 

address. 

b. Then, click Continue, select Application Fee, and click Continue again. An invoice shall 

be generated. Check in the top right-hand corner for the Zeepay Reference Number (a 

13-digit number). Take the number to any bank or bank agent and pay a non-refundable 

Application Fee of 50,000 plus a Bank Charge. 

 

Note: 

1. ONLY applicants with official Transcripts/Result Slips and/or Certificates shall be 

considered. 

2. Applicants for postgraduate programmes and upgraders must attach certified copies of 

their Academic Transcripts and/or Certificates. 

http://www.kab.ac.ug/
mailto:admissions@kab.ac.ug
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3. Applicants holding academic qualifications attained outside Uganda must also attach 

copies of equivalence documents obtained from the Uganda National Examinations 

Board or Uganda National Council for Higher Education, as may be applicable. 

4. Information on specific admission requirements for all programmes can be obtained 

from www.kab.ac.ug (under Study at KAB: Fees Structure), Academic Registrar’s 

Office, and Liaison Offices in Rukungiri and Kampala. 

5. Use the programme codes (not full names of programmes) when filling in choices 

6. Enquiries should be addressed to admissions@kab.ac.ug; or call 0782860259, 

0704583059  

 

The last day for submission of applications is 15th June 2022. 

 

Programmes with beneficiaries of Fees Loans from the Higher Education Students 

Financing Board  

1. Bachelor of Civil Engineering 

2. Bachelor of Electrical Engineering 

3. Bachelor of Mechanical Engineering 

4. Bachelor of Science with Education 

5. Bachelor of Computer Science  

6. Bachelor of Information Technology 

7. Bachelor of Agriculture and Land Use Management 

8. Bachelor of Agribusiness`` 

9. Bachelor of Science in Agriculture  

10. Bachelor of Environment Science 

11. Bachelor of Environmental Health Science 

12. Bachelor of Nursing Science (Direct Entry) 

13. Bachelor of Nursing Science (Completion) 

14. Bachelor of Medicine and Bachelor of Surgery 

15. Bachelor of Anaesthesia and Critical Care Medicine 

16. Diploma in Anaesthesia 

17. Diploma in Environmental Health Science 

18. Diploma in Medical Records Management 

19. Diploma in Environmental Science  

20. Diploma in Electrical Engineering 

21. Diploma in Civil Engineering 

22. Diploma in Mechanical Engineering 

23. Diploma in Computer Science 

24. Diploma in Information Technology  

http://www.kab.ac.ug/
mailto:admissions@kab.ac.ug
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• Judith Atukunda 

• Collins Nowamaani 

 

Article Contributors 

• Prof. Joy C Kwesiga – Vice Chancellor 

• Prof. Emmanauel K Muranga - Professor 

• Dr. Constance Tukwasibwe- Head, Department of English Language 

•  Ms. Confidence A Nkurunungi – University Counsellor  

• Godfrey Sempungu – Senior Communications and Branding Officer 

• Judith Atukunda – Assistant Communications and Branding Officer 

• Mr. Robert Twesigomwe – Guild Education Minister  

• Mercy Ameso – Guild Vice President  

• Asiimwe Christable – Student  

• Trophy Derek – Student  

• Owembabazi Bianah - Student 
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Communications and Branding Unit 
2022 production 

© KAB 

CONTACT US 

P.O.Box 317, Kabale-Uganda 

Info@kab.ac.ug 

Application: admissions@kab.ac.ug or 

Online application: admissions.kab.ac.ug 

 

For any inquires 

0782860259 / 0704583059 

Postgraduate programmes: 0772572454 

Student Loan Scheme: 0784129831/0701826196 


